NATIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE
ADVISORY COUNCIL

APRIL 2019 MEETING SUMMARY

Bethesda, Maryland
April 30 - May 02, 2019



PREFACE

The National Environmental Justice Advisory Council (NEJAC) is a federal advisory committee that
was established by charter on September 30, 1993, to provide independent advice, consultation,
and recommendations to the Administrator of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) on
matters related to environmental justice.

As a federal advisory committee, NEJAC is governed by the Federal Advisory Committee Act (FACA).
Enacted on October 6, 1972, FACA provisions include the following requirements:

¢ Members must be selected and appointed by EPA.

* Members must attend and participate fully in meetings.

* Meetings must be open to the public, except as specified by the EPA Administrator.

» All meetings must be announced in the Federal Register.

¢ Public participation must be allowed at all public meetings.

¢ The public must be provided access to materials distributed during the meeting.

¢ Meeting minutes must be kept and made available to the public.

» A designated federal official (DFO) must be present at all meetings.

» The advisory committee must provide independent judgment that is not influenced by special
interest groups.

EPA’s Office of Environmental Justice (OEJ]) maintains summary reports and/or transcripts of all
NEJAC meetings, which are available on the NEJAC web site at
https://www.epa.gov/environmentaljustice/national-environmental-justice-advisory-council-
meetings. Copies of materials distributed during NEJAC meetings are also available to the public
upon request. Comments or questions can be directed via e-mail to <NEJAC@epa.gov>.
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NATIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE ADVISORY COUNCIL
Bethesda, Maryland
APRIL 30-MAY 2,2019

MEETING SUMMARY

The National Environmental Justice Advisory Council (NEJAC) convened on Tuesday, April 30,
2019, Wednesday, May 1, 2019, and Thursday, May 2, 2019, in Bethesda, Maryland. This synopsis
covers NEJAC members’ deliberations during the three-day meeting. It also summarizes the issues
raised during the public comment period.

1.0 NEJAC MEETING

This section summarizes NEJAC members’ deliberations during the three-day meeting, including
action items, requests, and recommendations.

1.1 Welcome and Opening Remarks

Richard Moore, the NEJAC Chair, welcomed attendees and gave an overview of the public
comment procedure. He reminded public commenters about the time window allotted for
comments and encouraged them to speak specifically to their issues and recommendations. He also
noted that Spanish translation services were available, and that several state and regional
environmental justice coordinators were present. He noted that some NEJAC members were
attending the meeting via telephone. At his suggestion, the Council members briefly introduced
themselves and stated their affiliations.

1.2 Public Comment Period

On April 30, 2019, the NEJAC held a public comment period to allow members of the public to
discuss environmental justice concerns in their communities. A total of 11 individuals submitted
verbal public comments to the NEJAC. An additional 4 individuals had signed up to speak but were
not in attendance. Each speaker was allotted seven minutes.

1.2.1 Stephanie Herron - Environmental Justice and Health Alliance for Chemical Policy
Reform (Wilmington, Delaware)

Stephanie Herron started by pointing out the lack of sufficient public notice for the current NEJAC
meeting. The first notice of the meeting on the EPA Environmental Justice (E]J) Listserv was April
17, and notice was placed in the Federal Register two weeks prior to the meeting, which is the legal
minimum amount of notice. Given the fact that people travel from all over the country to give
comments, this amount of notice is inadequate. The meeting’s location is also inaccessible to people
from many parts of the country, as was the last meeting in Boston. Both meetings have been held in
the Northeast in non-E] communities, and Bethesda is an expensive area to stay, especially for
people from smaller organizations with tighter budgets. Several commenters, including Ms. Herron,
have requested that NEJAC meet in Puerto Rico in the aftermath of Hurricane Maria. Ms. Herron
said that she joined several other commenters in demanding that the next NEJAC meeting be held in
an E] community, specifically in Houston, which has seen multiple explosions, fires, and chemical
releases just in the past month.



Ms. Herron expressed her deep concern about EPA’s proposed rollbacks on the risk management
plan (RMP) rule, especially given that her home state of Delaware has 23 RMP facilities. In the past
five years, eight incidents have caused the evacuation of over 1,100 people and almost $24 million
in damage in Delaware. These numbers do not include the most recent incident at the Croda facility,
where there was a major release of ethylene oxide, or recent incidents at the Delaware City
Refinery. Ms. Herron requested that NEJAC send a letter to EPA recommending that they abandon
proposed rollbacks to the RMP rule. In addition, the EPA’s proposed rule on hydrochloric acid and
its request for comments on the Integrated Risk Information System (IRIS) health risk value for
ethylene oxide is completely inappropriate. When it comes to protecting public health, the EPA
should abandon their attacks on science and instead strengthen protections for communities like
Ms. Herron’s.

Jill Witkowski Heaps said that NEJAC is very interested in hearing more about the proposed
rollbacks on the RMP rule and asked if Ms. Herron’s group had a one-pager or an FAQ on the
subject, and Ms. Herron said that she would be happy to share that. Dewey Youngerman asked if
there were any other areas where she would like to see NEJAC meetings take place, and addition to
Puerto Rico and Houston, Ms. Herron suggested Louisiana communities like Mossville and Lake
Charles, and West Virginia communities including Institute and Charleston. These areas are facing
multiple RMP facilities and legacy contamination issues, and their burden should not be increased
by having to travel long distances to testify. Chair Moore said that Puerto Rico has not been
completely ruled out as a future meeting location, and that NEJAC has discussed sending an RMP
letter to the Administrator.

Jeremy Orr asked for a response to the issue of lack of notice, and Matthew Tejada said that the
Office of Environmental Justice (OE]J) can only control meeting advertisement up to a certain point.
For the current meeting, the notice was not published in the Federal Register until 15 days before,
and NEJAC cannot advertise through their Listserv until the notice is released. He said that OE]
shares the concerns about the timely advertising.

1.2.2 Celeste Flores - Faith in Place (Lake County, Waukegan, Illinois)

In addition to her work with Faith in Place, Celeste Flores is the Co-Chair of Clean Power Lake
County, a grassroots organization working to bring renewable energy to the area and achieve a just
transition for coal plants. She asked NEJAC to urge the EPA to develop and enforce specific
regulations for ethylene oxide (ETO) rather than bundling ETO with the rulemaking for
hydrochloric acid production facilities. Waukegan, Illinois is a community of immigrants, low-
income and working class families, primarily African-American and Latino/Latina. There is a coal
fire power plant with active coal ash ponds on the lakefront, five Superfund sites nearby, and two
facilities that emit ETO, a Class 1 carcinogen, into the air. Ever since learning about the harms of
living with these toxins, Ms. Flores and many other residents have become actively engaged in the
community to try to change these conditions. Ms. Flores and her community want NEJAC to work
with EPA to address ETO usage across facilities in the U.S. At the moment, Lake County has policies
that address stationary sterilization facilities, but they need policies to address the production
process as well. They hope that NEJAC will stand behind Lake County communities that are fighting
for the right to breathe clean air.

Cheryl Johnson asked if Lake Michigan was Lake County’s source of drinking water, and Ms.
Flores said that it was. Ms. Johnson said that Chicago’s Superfund sites are ineligible because they
also use filtrated water from the lake as drinking water, and that is why the re-authorization of
Superfund should include air quality. This would place Illinois on the top of the National Priorities



List (NPL). Ms. Johnson said that in the future she would like to serve on a NEJAC working group to
look at re-authorizing Superfund sites. Karen Sprayberry asked if the Lake County community has
reached out to the EPA before, and Ms. Flores said that they have reached out as organizations and
have also gotten both Senator Duckworth and Senator Durbin to reach out to the EPA, only to be
told that they will not do testing in Lake County. The Lake County Health Department and
surrounding areas have put together enough funding for a month’s worth of testing, but this is
nothing compared to what the EPA could do.

Melissa McGee-Collier asked if the coal plant in the community was still in operation and emitting
ETO. Ms. Flores said that the ETO is emitted by the Medline and Vantage facilities. The coal plant is
a different issue, but it is on the lake and contaminating the groundwater. Sacoby Wilson asked if
they had thought about using Title VI of the Civil Rights Act as a legal tool, and Ms. Flores said that
they had not, but that they would consider it. Dr. Wilson suggested that since Senator Duckworth is
involved in the Environmental Justice Caucus, the community should reach out to her to step up and
work on Title VI. He also asked what the health department was doing, and Ms. Flores said that the
Lake County Health Department did bring in the EPA and IEPA to talk to the mayors, but
community members have not been allowed to engage in those conversations. Dr. Wilson asked if
there was a local county EJ plan to leverage, and Ms. Flores said that there was not, to the best of
her knowledge.

1.2.3 Lih Young

Lih Young appeared before the NEJAC as a reformer, advocate, and activist. She expressed concerns
about government function when it comes to social issues, and the fact that civil rights are, in her
opinion, practically ignored. This injustice penetrates every aspect of society, and recently public-
private partnerships (PPPs or P3s) have been contributing to the problem. Dr. Young has testified
before many government agencies about the importance of enforcement to prevent bad actors from
harming the public and protect the wellbeing of society. Mily Trevino-Sauceda asked for
clarification around the term PPP, and Dr. Young explained the ways that some public-private
partnerships exploit taxpayer money and contribute to a larger system of the abuse of vulnerable
populations. Na’Taki Osborne Jelks added that in a lot of PPPs the community is left out, and they
should start to advocate for public-private-community partnerships to make sure that the
community plays a central role in the process, especially when public money is involved. Dr.
Wilson said that this speaks to the issue of how gentrification happens where communities
basically pay to be gentrified. NEJAC should go back to their earlier report on equitable
development, where P3s come into play and taxpayer money is used to exploit communities with
little accountability. Jerome Shabazz asked for particular recommendations to ensure greater
accountability, and Dr. Young said that they were included in her attachments.

1.2.4 Emma Cheuse

Emma Cheuse expressed support for concerns and comments raised by the Environmental Justice
Health Alliance for Chemical Policy Reform and community groups on the issues of ETO and
prevention of chemical disasters at industrial facilities. EPA’s National Air Toxics Assessment
(NATA) has identified a serious national problem of toxic ETO air pollution, which has been around
for years. EPA should use its full Clean Air Act authority to reduce these preventable emissions and
end their cumulative impacts, and they should require all sources to take steps to protect public
health. The risk assessment that EPA has done underestimates the risk to vulnerable populations,
and they should follow the toxicology evaluation from the IRIS program, which shows that air
pollution causes cancer, neurological harm, and other serious health problems. In order for EPA to



do its job, it must listen to its own scientists and to independent scientists, who submitted a letter
to EPA on this issue the week prior to this meeting. Ms. Cheuse also noted that there is a robust
comment docket on this issue.

Ms. Cheuse also mentioned what she views as the administration’s unlawful delay of the 2017
Chemical Disaster Rule, which amended the Clean Air Act’s Risk Management Program. Though the
rule is in full effect, EPA is still pursuing rollbacks that will harm the communities of color and low
income communities that are most in harm’s way from chemical disasters. The Chemical Safety
Board has advised EPA to implement and enforce the rule rather than gutting it, and Ms. Cheuse
asked NEJAC to call on EPA to stop the rollback plan. In statements like E] 2020 the EPA has made
promises to account for and provide environmental justice, and the test is in the action that EPA
takes. Ms. Cheuse called on EPA to provide more funding and staff support for NEJAC, more public
notice and support for community advocates, and to follow up on requests made to raise chemical
disaster prevention and air toxics standards as top priorities.

Chair Moore asked for clarification about the deadline for a public comment period, and Ms.
Cheuse said that the first rulemaking where EPA received comment on facilities emitting ETO was
the hydrochloric acid rulemaking, and the comment period closed on Friday, April 26. The EPA is
considering not using the IRIS cancer risk value of ETO for regulatory purposes, and this runs
counter to science. Chair Moore asked if she was asking NEJAC to send a letter to the Administrator,
and she said that community advocates are calling for NEJAC to advise EPA on the strong need to
protect communities from ETO.

Ms. Trevino-Sauceda asked for a written submission on this topic, and Mr. Shabazz asked if there
was a particular industry or offender of concern for emitting ETO. Ms. Cheuse said that ETO is
coming from a number of different kinds of facilities, including sterilizers and chemical
manufacturers. EPA has full information about this and the harm is preventable if the right
solutions are put into place.

1.2.5 Abigail Omojola

Abigail Omojola urged NEJAC to send a recommendation to EPA to continue to use sound science,
specifically IRIS and the health risk value of ETO, and to do more to protect the health of impacted
communities. Breast Cancer Prevention Partners translates the large body of scientific evidence
linking breast cancer to chemical exposures into public education and advocacy to reduce breast
cancer risk. The National Toxicology Program and IARC both categorize ETO as a known human
carcinogen when it’s inhaled, and studies by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and
Health have found increased incidence of breast cancer in women who experienced cumulative
exposure to ETO while working in commercial sterilization facilities. Weakening the safety
standards does a huge disservice to communities living near facilities and plants, and by EPA’s own
calculation, these are disproportionately communities of color and low-income communities.

When IRIS updated the risk assessment for ETO in 2016, ETO was found to be much more potent
than previously estimated. Based on this new information, the acceptable exposure level of ETO
was lowered, and this revealed that communities across the country are being exposed to cancer
risk that is far above what the EPA has deemed acceptable. Rather than undermining and
questioning the updated science, the appropriate response from the EPA is to take decisive and
immediate action to protect affected communities.



Dr. Wilson asked how Breast Cancer Prevention Partners (BCPP) has engaged other partners on
this issue and if they have reached out to the congressional environmental caucus, and he asked
what she wanted NEJAC to do as it pertains to cancer risk, disparities, morbidity, and survivorship.
For women of color, reproductive effects should also be discussed. Ms. Omojola said that BCPP has
worked with people in the room on advocacy and has spoken to members of Congress about these
issues. They are very much focused on public education and working with industry to reduce toxins
in their chemicals, to make sure that toxins do not reach communities in the first place. Dr. Wilson
asked if Ms. Omojola was asking NEJAC to be involved with other agencies in an interagency
working group on this issue, and she said that that would be helpful.

Ms. Trevino-Sauceda said that Latinas have less incidence of breast cancer than any other women
of color, but they have more risk because of a lack of information. She asked whether BCPP had any
information about recent incidents of Latinas working in agriculture who contract breast cancer,
and Ms. Omojola said that she would pass on some information from the scientists at BCPP.

1.2.6 Linda Whitehead - Delaware Concerned Residents for Environmental Justice
(Wilmington, Delaware)

Linda Whitehead presented comments on ethylene oxide. She shared her experience with chronic
lymphocytic leukemia, which produced many side effects and forced her to take an early
retirement. Lymphocytic leukemias are some of the cancers caused by exposure to ETO, which
damages DNA and is 30 times more carcinogenic than was previously thought. Dr. Whitehead said
that she lived close to the cancer cluster in New Castle, Delaware where the recent ETO release
occurred at the Croda plant. As research on ETO continues, it has become clear that the harm
extends beyond the one-time chemical release; the regular levels in the atmosphere contribute to
cumulative impacts on a daily basis. NEJAC should make a formal recommendation to the EPA
Administrator requesting that the EPA act to stop the high cancer risk of ETO and abandon their
current course of attacking and undermining science. Manufacturing plants need more regulation,
and the EPA should recognize the alarming nature of cumulative ETO impact over time.
Furthermore, the EPA should improve the RMP program to minimize risk from hazardous facilities
and make sure that communities surrounding them are fully aware and prepared in the event of a
serious release.

Ms. Sprayberry asked if they have tried to talk to Croda and work with emergency response to
communicate in the event of a release, and Dr. Whitehead said that communication has been an
issue. Chair Moore asked about a public or community meeting with representatives of Croda after
the event, and Dr. Whitehead said that there was a meeting, but the general feeling was that the
response from Croda has not been strong enough. Ms. Sprayberry asked if they have considered
using EPA grants for creative problem-solving, and Dr. Whitehead said that there is always room
for more action on the community side.

Vice-Chair Heaps thanked all of the participants for their comments on ethylene oxide, especially
within the regulatory process context. She said that not all of these comments were on the
regulations.gov docket and invited participants to email any comments to her so that she could
start on a letter for this meeting. Ms. King asked if Dr. Whitehead was speaking to existing
regulation or if she wanted new regulation, and Dr. Whitehead said that she thought it was new
regulation. Vice-Chair Heaps said that often NEJAC will comment on a pending regulation even if
the formal comment period is closed. Ms. McGee-Collier asked how the state environmental
agency has responded to complaints and interacted with communities, and Dr. Whitehead said



that she was not directly involved, but her understanding was that they had not gotten satisfactory
responses from the state.

1.2.7 Stephanie Schwarz

Stephanie Schwarz addressed EPA’s implementation of the Toxic Substances Control Act (TSCA).
Under TSCA, which was amended in 2016, EPA must determine whether chemical substances
present unreasonable risk to human health or the environment, and they must evaluate those risks
without consideration of cost. TSCA has a unique emphasis on determining the risk posed to
potentially exposed or susceptible subpopulations, and this reflects congressional recognition that
certain communities are disproportionately exposed to chemical substances. Despite EPA’s broad
commitments on environmental justice, they have failed to incorporate any environmental justice
considerations into their Section 6 risk evaluations. EPA has determined that they will not evaluate
exposure pathways through air, water, or land, where those pathways are regulated or may
potentially be regulated by other EPA statutes. They have also failed to evaluate risk from legacy
uses, including exposure to disposal of asbestos. By excluding known exposures, EPA treats risk
resulting from those exposures as zero, despite evidence that establishes that exposure levels well
above zero are occurring. These exposures are occurring even accounting for actions taken under
other EPA statutes. A large number of facilities that use these chemical substances are concentrated
in communities of lower socioeconomic status, but EPA is now ignoring emissions from those
facilities in its risk evaluations.

NEJAC should advise the EPA, in its risk evaluations, to reconcile its decision to ignore releases
covered by other statutes with its duty to adequately protect communities that carry the burden of
pollution permitted by those other laws. Most likely, EPA will find that it cannot assess risk to
environmental justice communities without looking at those exposure pathways through air, water,
and land. Under TSCA, workers are also a potentially exposed or susceptible subpopulation, as they
often live and work in E] communities. NEJAC should advise EPA to identify risk to workers rather
than rely on nonbinding regulations under other statutes, as EPA has said it will do.

Dr. Wilson said that he appreciated the focus on exposure science, and that the current regulatory
schema is broken, as statutes like the Clean Water Act, Clean Air Act, and Safe Drinking Water Act
have never addressed the issues of E] communities. There is an intersection of susceptibility (for
example age, genetics, and predisposition) and vulnerability (economic, social, and geographic
hazards). The EPA needs to conduct sound science, including cumulative risk assessments, and
bring Title VI together with TSCA to address these issues. Ms. Schwarz said that TSCA mentions
potentially exposed or susceptible subpopulations, and E] communities are captured under both of
those categories. EPA’s 2020 Action Agenda also specifically mentions cumulative risk assessments
that EPA should be conducting, but are not currently doing, under TSCA. Dr. Wilson reiterated that
this is a science issue, and NEJAC needs to address it by leveraging tools like TSCA and previous
NEJAC reports.

Vice-Chair Heaps thanked Ms. Schwarz for adding her comment to many others calling for
continued scrutiny of TSCA, and this might be a topic for a longer-term NEJAC subcommittee to
make sure it’s being implemented correctly. Ms. Schwarz added that there is currently a
prioritization process for EPA to select the next twenty chemicals that will undergo risk evaluation,
and NEJAC could advise EPA to undertake outreach to communities that are impacted by those
twenty high priority chemicals.

1.2.8 Joseph Bocchiaro III



Joseph Bocchario spoke about his group’s efforts to prevent a factory from being built in their
community, which they fear could become the next Superfund site. Jefferson County is affected by
unusual weather patterns and temperature inversions that trap pollution in the air. Many citizens
depend on well water and septic tanks, and there is extreme economic diversity in the area. As in
other areas, statistically, minorities live in the poorest neighborhoods, close to the proposed
factory. The plant, Rockwool, burns coal and natural gas to melt rock and make mineral wool
insulation, which is the replacement product for asbestos in the building industry. The facility will
emit a large amount of air pollution and could potentially pollute the community’s aquifer.
According to one analyst, as stated in the Rockwool permit, the facility will emit 471 tons per year
of volatile organic compounds, 239 tons per year of nitrogen oxides, and 154 tons per year of
particulate matter. There is an elementary school right across the street, and a VA hospital and
other medical facilities nearby. A fracked natural gas pipeline is being built to the factory, and this is
disrupting the Boyd Carter Cemetery, where descendants of enslaved African Americans are buried.
The community and citizen scientists realized that they needed a health risk assessment; a request
for proposals attracted only one bidder, and that company was turned down because it is partial to
the polluting industry. Upon consulting the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry
(ATSDR), Dr. Bocchario learned that they do not perform health assessments on projects that have
not been built. He said that this system seems upside down; why do we have to wait until
something is built and people get sick and die before we investigate it, and how can we trust a
system that has rules written by an industry that is more profitable when the rules are lax.

Dr. Bocchario asked NEJAC to help provide a plain English explanation to people about what is
happening and what the risks are to their community, so that they can make informed decisions
about whether or not they want to live there.

Michael Tilchin asked if they have looked at health and environmental impacts in areas where
Rockwool plants currently exist, and what if any pollution controls the owner/builder of the plant
has committed to including. Dr. Bocchario said that Rockwool or Roxul has factories all over the
world, and they are all located in places that are underprivileged and susceptible to pollution. Since
the factories are usually surrounded by clusters of other industries, it can be difficult to isolate the
impacts of those particular factories on the communities. Engagement with Rockwool has been
curt, but the West Virginia Department of Environmental Protection (WVDEP) did issue a permit to
Rockwool allowing the substances listed above. Ms. McGee-Collier asked if the facility was
operating, and Dr. Bocchario clarified that while it was not operational and they do not yet have a
building permit, construction has begun. Ms. McGee-Collier asked about the zoning of schools in
West Virginia, and Dr. Bocchario said that according to zoning rules, you cannot build a school
across the street from a factory, but you can build a factory across the street from a school. She
asked if the facility was receiving federal funding, and Dr. Bocchario said that they have received
state funding and that there was a tax incentive agreement that was kept secret from the public
until after all of the contracts were signed. Ms. McGee-Collier said that if they can tie some type of
federal funding to the facility, then the facility is required to do an environmental impact statement
(EIS), which would include a health assessment.

Dr. Wilson emphasized that building a pipeline through a black cemetery is an act of desecration
that needs to be adjudicated, possibly with the help of historic preservation. He pointed out that
NEPA does not require a health assessment, which is a gap, but Title VI could be used to fill that gap
by bringing up the cemetery and the disparate impacts on the surrounding low income
communities. This speaks to a larger point for NEJAC to consider about how to deal with cultural
assets like cemeteries and churches, which are often under attack in E] communities. Jan Marie



Fritz asked about the origins and membership of CCAR, and Dr. Bocchario said that the group
grew organically out of a small group of concerned citizens asking the right questions of the right
people. Mr. Youngerman said that if the chemical statistics that Dr. Bocchario read earlier were
written in the permit, an EIS might have already occurred, and Dr. Bocchario said that he would
check. Ellen Drew asked if noise pollution could be used against the plant, and Dr. Bocchario said
that there would be a significant amount of noise associated with the facility. Cynthia Kim Len
Rezentes read out part of Section 106 of the Natural Historic Preservation Act, and said that it
could be used as leverage where the burial ground is concerned.

Chair Moore said that comments around the lack of sufficient public notice were very important.
He also flagged the significance of budgets and grants, such as the E] Small Grants, and references
that were made to the importance of an interagency working group.

1.2.9 Susan Sabella

Susan Sabella presented the remarks of Juan Parras, the Director of Texas Environmental Justice
Advocacy Services (Tejas). He was unable to attend the meeting, partly due to short public notice
and also because of the tremendous environmental issues that Houston has experienced since
Hurricane Harvey. The ongoing threat of another environmental disaster needs to be seriously
addressed by the NEJAC. Mr. Parras requested that they focus on the Houston Ship Channel area
and invited the NEJAC to hold their next meeting in Houston, Texas. He referenced the EJ
community of Manchester, Texas, which is a classic case of environmental racism. To date, not one
state or federal agency has addressed the cumulative impacts or health and safety issues in that
community. Surrounding industries and chemical plants continue to apply for increases in air toxin
releases, including the Valero plant, which is seeking an air permit to release 512 tons of hydrogen
cyanide per year. Even when the community can successfully reduce air toxins on a new permit, the
sheer number of facilities in and around Manchester makes it impossible to truly improve their
conditions. Mr. Parras asked for NEJAC’s attention and assistance to help the citizens of Manchester
better their living environment for themselves, their community, and their children. He also
included a series of maps showing the location of plants, schools, parks, and infrastructure around
Manchester, as well as a list of reference websites of recent environmental incidents in Houston.
Ms. Sabella said that she was happy to take questions and comments back to Mr. Parras and his
colleagues.

Dr. Wilson remarked on the theme of cumulative impacts, and he said that NEJAC should think
about how they can advise a different approach to air quality management. They need to
recommend an airshed approach in heavily industrialized regions, to look at the cluster effect of
multiple facilities releasing compounds. The airshed approach would force different entities to
work together or be regulated together in order to bring down levels. They should also look at best
practices in other areas like California that have air management districts.

Ms. Drew said that they know Houston does not have zoning for these kinds of things, which is a
real issue, and she said that she was curious about Mr. Parras’s suggestions. Dr. Wilson said that
they recently published a paper in Environmental Justice talking about vulnerability in Houston
pre-Hurricane Harvey, which he mentioned because it tied into conditions for disasters and lack of
equity of emergency preparedness and evacuation. He challenged the NEJAC to think about how
they could re-conceptualize looking at these issues with the interagency working group, which
should involve agencies like FEMA and Homeland Security. Chair Moore said that Tejas and many
other organizations had been testifying in front of NEJAC since the beginning of the Council, and it
takes time to build trust. Often regions are the closest contact that grassroots organizations have



with the EPA, and sometimes the regions do not follow up on commitments. He said that Mr. Parras
reminded him that Region 6 made a commitment several years ago to assist the Manchester
community, and the region did not follow up on that commitment. He asked the Region 6
representative in the audience to take that comment back to the region.

1.2.10 Dora Williams

Dora Williams asked NEJAC to call on the EPA to reverse their apparent desire to undermine the
integrated risk information systems. Ms. Williams’s community is in walking distance of the Croda
facility, and when the recent spill occurred, there was no emergency contact system in place, and
the community was not told about the ethylene oxide release until 24 hours later. Sylvia Orduno
asked if they had any recommendations about types of communication, and Ms. Williams said that
there is an evacuation plan in place from Wilmington, but it excludes New Castle. Continuing the
evacuation route signs and having a designated place to go would be a good start. Michael
Ellerbrock asked if they knew why there was no communication, and Ms. Williams said that they
did not know.

Dr. Wilson said that differential notification is one form of environmental injustice. He asked if they
had notified other communities and Ms. Williams said that their community was basically black
and brown, while the other community in the area was much less diverse, and this less diverse
community seemed to be much better informed. Dr. Wilson asked how far the two communities
were from each other, and Ms. Williams said that they are less than two miles apart. Dr. Wilson said
that equity in preparedness and evacuation was an important issue and asked what the role is of
the environmental justice coordinators in Delaware. Ms. Williams said that the communication was
very limited and somewhat stagnant because of political differences.

Mr. Youngerman said that it is possible that the community is in a calculated safe zone and that
could account for the lack of signage, and conversations with the city and regulators might help to
get signs posted. A local OSHA office could be a possible resource for a multiagency approach. Ms.
McGee-Collier asked if there was any local environmental planning commission made up of
industries, and Ms. Williams said that if they did, she did not know about it. Ms. McGee-Collier said
that in Pascagoula, Mississippi, they worked with a local environmental planning committee to
allow community members to attend meetings and ask their own questions, and this could be an
avenue for New Castle residents to investigate.

1.2.11 Michele Roberts

Michele Roberts introduced a short video produced by her organization called Life at the
Fenceline. She echoed other commenters and said that it was important to show why we need
cumulative impact assessments and an airshed approach. Across the country, people who live on
the fenceline have been left to fend for themselves against plants and facilities that are expanding
into their communities. Life at the Fenceline highlighted the dangers facing the communities who
live in fenceline zones near high-risk chemical facilities. The poverty rate is much higher here than
the rest of America, and people living in these zones are disproportionately black and Latino.
Though they did not have a choice in allowing such dangerous facilities to be built, they are the ones
that live with the risks and fight every day for safer lives. At the end of the video, Ms. Roberts drew
attention to Mossville, Louisiana, a fenceline community with only 100 families still remaining that
has not received attention from any agency. Video link: https://comingcleaninc.org/fencelines.
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Dr. Wilson asked Ms. Roberts to expand on the role of the EJ coordinators in Delaware, and Ms.
Roberts said that the coordination is poor to say the least. After the Croda incident there was very
little outreach, and it took the urging of the communities to set up a meeting, and she reiterated the
comment that the two white communities were the only ones contacted when the incident
occurred. Croda was fined $249,000, but it is doubtful that that will cover all of the monitoring and
testing of air and soil that needs to be done, let alone any remediation.

Dr. Ellerbrock asked if the media covered the Croda story, and Ms. Roberts said that the media
actually did a great job. One local reporter in particular, Maddie Lauria, covered the matter
extensively and has tried to engage with the health department, but she has not gotten any
response. Across the board, there has been a clear disconnect between the health department and
other members of the federal government that are supposed to protect human health and safety;
that is why a comprehensive response process and policy are so important to E] communities. At
the conclusion of her comments Ms. Roberts said that she needed to place a sense of urgency on the
Council’s hearts and spirits about the Mossville community.

1.3 Closing Remarks and Adjournment

Vice-Chair Heaps summarized her impressions from the public comment session. Many people
spoke about the urgency of ethylene oxide, which currently has a hydrochloric acid rule, as well as
the problematic approach by the EPA of disregarding IRIS and current science. The rollback of the
chemical disaster rule sounds like a timely and important issue for NEJAC to weigh in on, and they
could do so in a short and concise letter. She said that she would be happy to draft two letters for
the other members to review, and several other members expressed their support. Mr. Tejada said
that as they are thinking ahead to the NEJAC business session, members should keep in mind issues
where they would like clarity in order to be responsive to the concerns they get from the
community. Vice-Chair Heaps said that she would email members a copy of the notes she took
during the meeting, and suggested that they might ask EPA to give them a follow-up report on what
has been done on the Mossville community.

2.0 Welcome, Introductions, Day One Recap and Opening Remarks

On Wednesday, May 1, 2019, Chair Moore welcomed everyone in attendance and asked Council
members and guests to briefly introduce themselves. He noted that some Council members may
join the meeting by telephone throughout the day and turned to Mr. Tejada for his remarks. Mr.
Tejada thanked everyone for their work the previous evening and turned the meeting over to
Vice-Chair Orduno.

2.1 Welcome & Dialogue: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Leadership

Vice-Chair Orduno explained that the Council had organized their questions into three discussion
categories, with each category led by a different NEJAC member. She welcomed Deputy
Administrator Darwin and invited him to make some opening remarks before the discussion.

2.1.1 Henry Darwin, Acting Deputy Administrator - U.S. EPA

Henry Darwin thanked the NEJAC for their service and for committing themselves to making a
difference. Mr. Darwin spent eighteen years at the Arizona Department of Environmental Quality,
eventually serving as the director before moving to the EPA. Throughout his career he developed a
special interest in the ways that a management system can help improve an organization. His



system is based upon regular monitoring of the important things that they do on a regular basis,
and he has challenged the team at OE] to find a way to evaluate the effectiveness of EPA’s
environmental justice program. In order to evaluate the success of a program and discover new
opportunities, there must be a way to evaluate the program in its existence.

Under Mr. Darwin’s leadership, some minor reorganization has taken place in order to enable the
agency to align policy priorities with the people who are actually doing the work. The agency
received several recommendations by independent third party scientists to centralize management
of their laboratories. Accordingly, they are in the process of naming the Office of Research and
Development as the national program for the agency’s labs. Additionally, they have realigned
regional offices so that each one follows headquarters’ organizational structure. This will help the
organization to ensure that resource needs and allocation match policy direction and priorities.
Each region’s environmental justice program is now placed in the immediate office of the regional
administrator, and this will facilitate coordination of environmental justice efforts between regions.

Mr. Darwin presented some of the Administrator’s priorities that may impact environmental
justice. These include: children’s environmental health; the EPA’s lead action plan; efforts on the
lead and copper rule; efforts related to perfluorooctanoic acid (PFOA) and per- and polyfluoroalkyl
substances (PFAS); and communication of risk, which ties the previous priorities together. Mr.
Darwin thanked the Superfund working group and said that he looked forward to reviewing their
report, and he gave a special thanks and acknowledgement to the NEJAC members whose terms
were about to expire.

Vice-Chair Orduno thanked Mr. Darwin and asked the discussion leaders to introduce themselves.
Melissa McGee-Collier introduced herself, and Mr. Darwin asked her if she would go back and
write her Title V permits differently based upon her later experience as an inspector, and she said
that she would. As an inspector, she was able to look around and see who was in the facility and
who was impacted by the permits she wrote, and if she could go back now she would make the
permits more stringent. Mr. Darwin said that it might be a best practice to have permit writers visit
facilities, and Ms. McGee-Collier agreed. Mike Tilchin and Sacoby Wilson introduced themselves,
and then returned to Ms. McGee-Collier to begin the discussion.

Ms. McGee-Collier began the discussion with a question about measuring performance. As staff go
about developing performance measurements, are states, tribes, and U.S. territories engaged in the
process and helping to develop indicators? Mr. Darwin said that there were always opportunities
to have meaningful conversations. They have not finalized anything, and they do plan to undertake
significant outreach with partners like NEJAC to reach meaningful outcomes for communities. Ms.
McGee-Collier said that counting the number of public comments does not get you to effectiveness
of a program. Looking at qualitative and quantitative measurements of environmental protection is
effective because environmental protection is tied to environmental justice. She asked if EPA would
consider having regional hearings on EJ budget gaps, and Mr. Darwin said that he would take that
request and get back to the NEJAC. Vice-Chair Orduno asked if EPA had been considering the idea
that regulatory and budget responsibilities might be increasingly passed on to the states and
concerns that those responsibilities would not be executed effectively. Mr. Darwin said that the
majority of federal environmental programs in states are executed by the states with EPA oversight.
The states have matured significantly since those programs were first enacted, and their
relationship with EPA has not necessarily changed at the same pace. Rather than the parent/child
relationship of the past, EPA and the states should have a peer to peer relationship, and they are in
the process of making that happen.



Dr. Wilson asked how the EPA integrated environmental justice considerations into performance
evaluation when it comes to budgetary determinations. Mr. Darwin said that logic model tools
have yet to be used at EPA, and in order to utilize them, EPA has to think differently about the data
it collects. Dr. Wilson said that EPA has a data input problem to inform their indicators, but at the
same time, they don’t want to accept citizen science. Mr. Darwin said that they do have concerns
about the accuracy of their monitors, and they are actively working to find the most appropriate
model for citizens to monitor their own environments. EPA’s role should be less about direct
oversight and more about helping the states identify better opportunities for gathering accurate
information. Dr. Wilson said that speaks to the need for baseline data and asked about action
indicators in the E] 2020 Plan. Mr. Darwin said that he was not aware but he would go back and
check. Dr. Wilson mentioned frustration and concerns about the reduction of EJ coordinator full-
time equivalents (FTEs) from 1.5 to 1.3 and asked about the determination process behind this
change, which is contrary to the belief that more staffing is necessary. Mr. Darwin said that if FTE
count is related to budget, they have to make adjustments according to allocations from Congress.
EPA is trying to do the best they can with what they have, but first they have to figure out what they
have and where it is going. Dr. Wilson said that when they think about the cost benefit analysis they
need to emphasize return on investment for E] communities, and that is what NEJAC wants to see.

Mike Tilchin said that one of NEJAC’s requests was for the Deputy Administrator to request
NEJAC’s help with performance indicators related to the effectiveness of environmental justice. Mr.
Darwin said that he would talk to Matthew Tejada about the best way to create a charge. Mr.
Tilchin said that there is no indication that unequal environmental impacts on EJ] communities have
diminished, as evidenced by the public comment session the previous night. The NEJAC was
interested in hearing about Mr. Darwin’s past experiences of successfully engaging with advisory
committees and what made those engagements so effective. Mr. Darwin said that he has always
found brutal honesty to be very helpful. Any problem that they know about is a problem that they
can work to address, and he encouraged the NEJAC to be very honest with EPA about what they
should or should not be doing.

Vice-Chair Orduno summarized the requests from NEJAC thus far. In addition to the charge to
NEJAC from EPA, she mentioned the potential to reinvest recovered EPA budgetary funding into
more E] coordinators and continued funding of EPA rulemaking, implementation, and enforcement
at the same levels, despite proposed rollbacks. They also requested that any response from EPA be
communicated in writing within a prompt timeframe. Vice-Chair Orduno invited other NEJAC
members to present questions and comments.

Vice-Chair Heaps expressed NEJAC'’s disappointment that Administrator Wheeler could not attend
the meeting after members had rearranged their schedules to have a dialogue with him. She
requested that he find time to meet with at least a portion of the NEJAC in the near future. She also
requested earlier public notice for future meetings. She asked that EPA and the administration
strongly consider scaling back the pace, volume, and content of the regulatory process at EPA. In
order to hear from stakeholders and industry and establish sound science, the regulatory process
can often move very slowly, but at the moment they are seeing rollbacks happening at a
breathtaking pace without the chance for meaningful public input.

Ms. Trevino-Sauceda raised the issue of the Worker Protection Standard, which was in the process
of being implemented when rollbacks were announced. The new regulations would have
introduced new protections for workers and their families, including preventing minors from
applying chemicals. Instead, the regulation will be weakened, which seems to go against the EPA’s
stated prioritization of children’s environmental health. Mr. Shabazz said that it was encouraging



to see the EPA embracing the Lean management strategy, but efficiency is usually about
performance over time, and the time factor is very important for E] communities. He wondered if
EPA had any outward-looking approaches to report out to the citizens about the agency’s progress.
Mr. Darwin said that part of his job is to create that sense of urgency that is missing from the
agency, and that EPA does intend to eventually make their work public. Mr. Shabazz advised EPA to
communicate that information to communities in language that is aimed at the public, not industry
or academics.

Dr. Ellerbrock said that his concern was not with Mr. Darwin but with who brought him in. Mr.
Darwin needs to show EPA how to do more with more instead of showing them how to do more
with less and giving them an excuse to cut the budget. Dr. Wilson said that we need to have equity
along with efficiency and reminded everyone that when they are talking about indicators, those are
real peoples’ lives. EPA needs to adapt the concept of embedded sensor networks and make them
community-driven, and they need to do data visualization and integrate resources into EJSCREEN to
show where the money is going and how it is impacting communities.

Mr. Tejada thanked the NEJAC members for the preparation and level of dialogue and thanked Mr.
Darwin for his engagement. Chair Moore echoed his remarks and said that there is no disconnect
between budget and policy, and this was evident in several of the points that NEJAC members
raised.

2.1.2 Cosmo Servidio, Regional Administrator - U.S. EPA

Cosmo Servidio thanked the NEJAC for inviting him and for their dedication to environmental
justice. He highlighted one example of Region 3’s local engagement, a risk study they conducted
with the E] community of Chester, Pennsylvania, to identify factors of environmental health and
quality of life concerns. They worked with community members, stakeholders, and industry to
develop the Chester Environmental Partnership and empower residents to fully engage in
environmental issues and overcome challenges. Before joining EPA, Mr. Servidio was the Director of
the Southeastern Office of the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection, where he
saw and heard firsthand what should be done to address communities’ concerns. He said that
whenever an issue comes up, his first question is how they will be able to discuss it with the public,
and he is committed to maintaining this interaction with communities. Region 3 has collaborations
with entities in Philadelphia, and they recently issued an E]J award to Friends of Deckers Creek in
West Virginia to monitor bacteria levels in the watershed, teach the public about contamination,
and develop stormwater best practices. The region also works to provide consultation and support
to seven federally recognized tribes to expand environmental programs. In their own office, Region
3 staff endeavor to incorporate environmental justice into their daily work. The office’s recent
realignment brought together children’s health, tribal environmental education, and NEPA
programs to allow greater synergy in their environmental justice efforts.

Chair Moore said that the closest contact that many grassroots groups have is with the staff in the
region, and he complimented Region 3 staff for their good work. He pointed out that much of the
public testimony from the previous night came from residents of Region 3. Dr. Fritz mentioned
Region 3’s prison initiative to look for noncompliance in prisons, and Mr. Servidio said that that
program has been successful and they do still work with states to facilitate inspections and training
on compliance. Ms. McGee-Collier referenced Mr. Darwin’s earlier comments about the large
numbers of permits that the states issue and said that when E] communities suffer from inadequate
permitting, it is easy to see why some people say that the states are the problem. She asked how, in
the event of EPA and the states assuming a more peer to peer relationship, they will make sure that



environmental justice does not fall by the wayside. Mr. Servidio said that environmental justice is a
priority for him and for all of the other regional administrators. Region 3 coordinates with states’
environmental justice programs, and they have scheduled monthly calls with state secretaries to
make sure that E] information and resources are shared. The region still needs to oversee the states
and make sure that they are implementing their programs, and that never changes.

Ms. Trevino-Sauceda said that having meetings with agricultural representatives is a good start,
and she recommended that they meet with workers from nonprofit organizations rather than
workers that the companies bring with them. Nonprofit organizations are the ones that monitor
poisonings, which often go unreported. These groups help the workers who come to them for
assistance, and they will help to build the trust between the regional EPA offices and the
community. Vice-Chair Heaps raised four of the most critical issues from the public comment
session: the Croda facility in Delaware and issues around ETO and the emergency Planning and
Community Right-to-Know Act (EPCRA); the West Virginia Panhandle Rockwool facility; the
alarmingly high incidence of Ewing sarcoma in natural gas country in Pennsylvania; and the
Appalachian storage hub and ethane crackers being proposed in West Virginia.

Dr. Wilson said that they heard a lack of risk communication from the public around the Croda
facility, and saying everyone is fine without informing them of the health impacts is not a public
health response; it is obfuscation. There is a lack of baseline data needed for decision-making, and
Title VI is particularly missing from the discussion around the Rockwool facility. He also mentioned
industrial chicken farming in Maryland, where they tried to pass a Community Healthy Air Act to
have an outside scientific study done on exposure and health impacts of chicken farms. The
memorandum of understanding between the state and the chicken council did not include public
input, and none of the data was used for permitting or public health. Dr. Wilson wanted to know
what Region 3 was doing to make sure that chicken farms in the Delmarva region would comply
with the current regulatory schema. He also asked how the region was working with the Maryland
Department of the Environment to hold them accountable for developing a good screening tool.
Rather than adopting a totally peer to peer approach, they need EPA to come in and do more to hold
the state agencies accountable.

Dennis Randolph said that while a peer to peer relationship sounds admirable, somebody needs to
make sure that the states follow what Congress intended, and that is EPA’s job. Chair Moore said
that communities want to respect the staff and leadership of state environmental agencies, but
when they do not receive respect or engagement from the EPA it becomes challenging. Members of
the NEJAC need the ongoing support of regional administrators and the EPA, not to speak for
grassroots folks, but to stand side by side to call for accountability from the state agencies. He asked
Mr. Servidio to commit to visiting Delaware and meeting with the leadership of the grassroots
groups there, and to include the EPA and OE] staff. Mr. Servidio said that he was bound to that
commitment to work with NEJAC and environmental justice communities, and that he would take
all of the comments back to his office so that they can learn what they should be doing better.

2.2 Community Voices

Chair Moore said that the NEJAC has heard many frustrations from grassroots communities who
are tired of being tired and who are wondering how many people have to die before changes are
made. He also said that he had a discussion with a representative from Region 6 during the break,
and she informed him that they will follow up with the community in Mossville, Louisiana. He
turned to the vice chairs to introduce the panel.



Vice-Chair Heaps said that she had emailed the Council members two draft letters, one on ethylene
oxide and one on the chemical disaster rule, and she welcomed any comments by the end of the day.
She welcomed the Community Voices panelists: Jerome Shabazz, a member of NEJAC, and his
colleague Alice Wright, both from the Overbrook Environmental Education Center and JASTECH
Development Services, Inc.

Mr. Shabazz said that Overbrook works to connect people and help communities to help
themselves. He identified four signature programs that they would discuss in their presentation:
Lead Aware Philly; Farmacy Philly; the Overbrook Youth Environmental Stewards Program; and the
Philly Green Ambassador Program, including the Did You Know subcomponent. In 1998,
Overbrook began by embedding itself in a local West Philadelphia high school service learning
community. They encouraged students to become more engaged with their environments, and after
identifying the issue of trash in their neighborhoods, they worked together to transform a nearby
Brownfield site into a viable, commercial space for workshops and community meetings. The
community was involved in every aspect of the turnaround, and the site now has a greenhouse,
orchards, and stormwater features. Several strategic partnerships came out of the project, including
collaboration with Drexel University. They were able to identify environmental impacts by zip code,
and with the persistent problem of lead they realized that they needed a community-centered
approach. They developed a model of social architecture to be inclusive and equitable, so that
communities could not only survive but thrive.

Lead Aware Philly had two components: one targeted to contractors and renovators to help them
get their EPA RRP lead safety certifications, and one that reached out to impacted communities and
talked to residents about their exposure to lead. They worked with several partners like EPA, the
Philadelphia Water Department, and universities to educate communities and monitor lead in soil,
water, paint, and dust. Alice Wright talked about how the Lead Aware program was able to reach
grassroots community people in ways that agencies often cannot achieve. Pushing information into
the communities will save a lot of young children’s lives. Mr. Shabazz added that there are people
who are being poisoned and do not even realize it. The goal is to reach out to communities and find
creative ways to give people a reason to care.

The Philly Green Ambassadors program supports the natural leaders in Philadelphia communities
and provides training on the local services that are available to keep people safe. Through an
environmental grant they created the Did You Know campaign, which focuses on water quality,
domestic toxins, and food inequity. After conducting surveys Overbrook realized that one out of
every five people in the neighboring communities had a health disparity remediated by diet. The
Farmacy project is guided by the idea that pathways to healthy foods and behaviors are
multidimensional, and lack of access to food is not the only barrier to people living healthy lives.

The Overbrook Youth Environmental Stewards program gives young people a sense of involvement
in preserving the built-in natural environments around them. In the 21-week program students
come to the Overbrook Center to address issues of environmental justice and issues affecting their
health. The underlying theme of the program is “environmental freedom is mine,” encouraging
young people to claim and own the freedom of environmental justice. Students learn about green
stormwater infrastructure through the GSI program, and some are able to apply their knowledge
and earn livable wages with local subcontractors. By giving them the skills to help maintain their
neighborhoods, the program builds a sense of pride and dignity regarding their communities and
the work that they do. Ms. Wright said that students come to the Center out of enthusiasm,
curiosity, and also caution, because they live, work, and study in communities that are toxic. They
talk to them about the intersection between environmental justice and other types of justice and



using their skills to become participants in economic development, rather than victims. When they
learned what agencies do in terms of regulation, the students asked what the relationship was
between legislators, campaign financing, voting, and the polluting industries in their communities.
She said that she thought that was a good question to leave here at the EPA.

Mr. Shabazz said that they asked young people to stop thinking that environmentalism was
something that they were going to do, and instead think about it as something that they were
already doing. He presented a video called Environmental Just Us that was produced by the
students and said that this was the kind of product that you could get from young people after
giving them a sense of the issues and the questions, and giving them a connection to people making
a difference in this space. These programs have helped over 14,000 people with marginal resources
by making people feel that they are part of a community, and that there is hope and an opportunity
to live a healthy life.

Dr. Osborne Jelks asked if the Center was able to track how these programs impacted young
peoples’ lives going forward, and Mr. Shabazz said that the initial work in schools began as a result
of improved grades at Overbrook High School. After three years of programming led to continuous
academic growth, they acquired the Brownfield site and built the Center from there. Ms. McGee-
Collier asked whether the free lead removal training involved establishing small business owners.
Mr. Shabazz said that of the four new contractors who have set up companies, three came through
the Center’s program. Dr. Wilson praised the comprehensive nature of the programs in providing
critical environmental health literacy and workforce development. It speaks to the community-
owned and managed research model developed by Omega Wilson, where the work is of the
community, for the community, and by the community. Mr. Shabazz said that they helped young
people to realize that you may be born into a community, but you can also help determine a
community for yourself. When people are rewarded for efforts to become environmentally
conscientious, it does something for the socialization around this work. Mr. Youngerman asked if
they ever run into galvanized service lines, and Mr. Shabazz said that they do. Philadelphia has
several programs that identify the alloys of metals, and the Center connects people with resources
for testing their service lines.

2.3 Superfund Work Group

Mr. Tejada gave some context for the Superfund Work Group’s charge. The Superfund task force
was one of Administrator Pruitt’s first priorities, and Mr. Tejada felt that it was very important for
NEJAC to be included. He pulled together several of his colleagues’ comments into one
recommendation: EPA should develop a charge to a federal advisory committee to get feedback on
what to do about Superfund. He suggested that NEJAC be the advisory committee to gather that
information, since remediation and reuse of contaminated sites has always been central to
environmental justice. Last year, the work group took comments and delivered a draft charge to the
NEJAC. The process of refining the charge will take another year, but at this current stage, they are
trying to show EPA leadership some draft ideas and inform their thinking about the Superfund
process as soon as possible. He thanked staff members from OE] and Superfund staff from Region 3
for their hard work in this area.

Mr. Chase, co-chair of Subgroup 1, introduced the Superfund Working Group’s goal: to provide
recommendations to the EPA Administrator that will identify barriers, solutions, and best practices
to achieve cleanup and reuse of sites in a manner that takes central consideration of the unique
burdens and vulnerabilities of E] populations living in and around Superfund sites. Each subgroup
had its own charge question to address. In order to answer these questions, all three subgroups



followed a similar process of identifying the guidelines and overarching ideas and then populating
them with specific recommendations. The three subgroups’ reports will be integrated into a single
series of tangible recommendations, which the EPA should be able to make use of even before they
are finalized a year from now.

For Subgroup 1, the charge question was: how should EPA Superfund build stronger and more
strategic relationships with impacted populations and ensure that effective cleanup and site reuse
support the impacted communities’ needs and desires.

The subgroup developed guiding principles, among them:

a. The issues that communities are worried about often have little or no relationship to the
Superfund program’s interests.

b. The Superfund program must be clear about the limits of its ability, the communities’ need
for help beyond the issues that Superfund is showing up to address, and the possibility that
the Superfund program can expand the aperture of the issues that it can act upon.

c. The Superfund program and EPA must focus on developing and maintaining the trust within
impacted communities. This became a dominant theme throughout the discussion.

d. The program must ensure equitable and equal community engagement.

e. The program must assist impacted communities in understanding the legal aspect of what is
proposed and what is occurring at each site. They are to provide information in language
that is accessible to all members of the community.

f.  Superfund must use best practices and seek innovative solutions to achieve the best results
for impacted communities and their projects.

g. The end use of Superfund projects must be kept in mind at all stages of the projects.

Mr. Chase then presented the subgroup’s recommendations, not including the changes that were
discussed at the recent Work Group meeting. Building trust in communities must be a preliminary
step before cleanup. Trust must remain as a continued step throughout the Superfund project, and a
core element of maintaining trust is engaging local companies in partnerships. They need to be able
to educate the community and have the community educate EPA about Superfund, which means
that they must communicate in accessible language. There must be an equitable and equal exchange
that seeks out as many citizens as possible, and materials on testing, available research, and
opportunities to perform more research must be available to communities as well.

When changes occur, and they will, the community must be kept informed in a timely fashion.
There needs to be a more consistent application of policies across regions and across the agency,
and to facilitate this, EPA’s website and information sources must be kept up to date. The program
needs to learn from failures as well as successes and make use of those lessons to make
improvements. Finally, the Office of Environmental Justice should be part of all Superfund sites and
should be included in review processes.

Mr. Tilchin introduced Subgroup 2, which focused on the decision-making process within
Superfund. He said that the second half of the goal Mr. Chase read was to consider the long-term
impacts of their recommendations and how they could affect Superfund five or ten years down the
line. Mr. Tilchin said that they were looking to develop an actionable set of recommendations that
collectively expand Superfund’s core activities and functions. This meant making a critical review of
existing guidance and determining what could be done to make Superfund a facilitator for
integrating remediation and reuse and creating community-driven assets. Their recommendations
included:

a. Developing a decision-making engagement plan for the agency;



b. Developing a training curriculum to support engagement from impacted populations;

c. Adopting a concentric circle approach to stakeholder engagement;

d. Using EPA resources like subject matter experts to create an innovation incubator within
the agency;

e. Exploring opportunities to expand or shift existing grant programs to assist communities;

f.  And utilizing health impact assessments both as a way of identifying community needs and
as a business planning tool.

Kelly Wright led the discussion for Subgroup 3, where the charge question was: how should the
Superfund program utilize tenets and best practices of risk communication in order to engage
communities, particularly in underserved areas with long term stewardship issues. Their guiding
principles and recommendations were very similar to the other subgroups’ with some additions:
a. EPA needs to acknowledge that Superfund sites could have been dealt with more effectively
when they were Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (RCRA) sites;
b. A text message service could be used to cast a wider net and communicate with as many
communities as possible;
c. There should be an explanation to the audience about why they need to be involved;
d. Risk communication training should be mandatory and consistent, and messages need to be
provided early, often, and in multiple forms that are tailored to the local and personal level;
e. The existing Superfund toolkit should be revamped and should be consistent across regions.

Vice-Chair Orduno invited NEJAC members to ask questions. Ms. Trevino-Sauceda said that when
they talk about educating the community, it's about educating themselves first. This includes
listening as well as distributing information, and working within the cultural context of
communities. Mr. Wright agreed that it is better to listen and be prepared to answer questions, and
Ms. Trevino-Sauceda said that when you open up a dialogue you start engaging people, rather than
just giving them information. Dr. Ellerbrock said that he thought the EPA had recently changed the
National Priority List (NPL) criteria to focus more on the business world. Mr. Tilchin clarified that
program is looking into creating community assets that become engines for economic development.
They did not fundamentally shift the way that sites are ranked on the NPL. Ms. Osborne Jelks
emphasized robust and redundant engagement with communities, which must begin early on in the
process. She mentioned NEJAC’s model plan for public participation, which contains core values and
guiding principles, and suggested that some language could be pulled from that plan. She said that
they can learn as much from communities as they can teach them, and this is key. Mr. Chase said
that they were making sure that their recommendations fit within existing policies and statutes so
that they could be actionable.

Ms. McGee-Collier said that in their recent meeting it was very helpful to have EPA and Superfund
staff sitting in to provide input and information about current practices, and that should happen
more often. She recommended transition training for RCRA people as well as Superfund people so
that the change from a RCRA site to a Superfund site can be smoother. She said that Subgroup 1’s
earlier recommendation for a community ombudsman was interesting, and that if it was
implemented, that ombudsman should be selected by the community. Chair Moore agreed that
they should revisit the NEJAC public participation document, which was crucial. In this charge they
also needed to speak to the fact that technical assistance grants were important for the engagement
of grassroots groups, tribal groups, and others. He was conce